

MINUTES

COUNCIL MEETING

Monday, March 22, 2021

The Town of Halton Hills Council met this 22nd day of March, 2021 in the Council Chambers, Halton Hills Town Hall and Via Zoom, commencing at 2:00 p.m., with Mayor R. Bonnette in the Chair and reconvened at 6:00 p.m. in the Council Chambers and Via Zoom.

MEMBERS PRESENT: Mayor R. Bonnette,

(EP-Electronic Councillor C. Somerville (EP), Councillor J. Fogal (EP), Participation) Councillor M. Albano (EP), Councillor J. Hurst (EP),

Councillor T. Brown (EP), Councillor B. Lewis,

Councillor W. Farrow-Reed (EP), Councillor M. Johnson (EP),

Councillor B. Inglis (EP), Councillor A. Lawlor (EP)

STAFF PRESENT

(Open Session) (E – Electronically

Present)

C. Mills, Acting Chief Administrative Officer,

J. Linhardt, Commissioner of Planning & Development, W. Harris, Commissioner of Recreation & Parks (E),

J. Rehill, Commissioner & Chief of Fire Services (E), M.J. Leighton, Town Treasurer & Director of Finance (E),

B. Andrews, Commissioner of Transportation & Public Works

(E),

V. Petryniak, Town Clerk

1. OPENING OF THE COUNCIL MEETING

Mayor R. Bonnette called the meeting to order at 2:00 p.m. in the Council Chambers.

2. CLOSED MEETING/CONFIDENTIAL REPORTS FROM OFFICIALS

NIL

^{*} Denotes Change From Council Agenda

3. RECONVENE INTO OPEN SESSION

NIL

4. ANNOUNCEMENTS

4.1 Explore the Hills Contest

Mayor Bonnette announced that the Town is taking further action to support local businesses. An "Explore the Hills" contest has been implemented as an incentive for residents to support our local business. The deadline to enter this contest is March 31, 2021.

4.2 Highway 413

Councillor J. Fogal announced that the Canadian Federation of University Women (CFUW) Georgetown is partnering with the Halton Hills Public Library to put on an expert panel discussion regarding Highway 413. This discussion will take place on Thursday, March 25, 2021 at 7:00 p.m. it is a free event but people are requested to register for the event on the Halton Hills Public Library website www.hhpl.on.ca/hwy413.

5. EMERGENCY BUSINESS MATTERS

NIL

6. DISCLOSURES OF PECUNIARY INTEREST/CONFLICT OF INTEREST NIL

7. COUNCIL DELEGATIONS/PRESENTATIONS

NIL

8. RESOLUTION PREPARED TO ADOPT THE MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING(S) OF COUNCIL

Resolution No. 2021-0059
Moved by: Councillor J. Hurst

Seconded by: Councillor M. Johnson

THAT the following minutes are hereby approved:

- 8.1 Minutes of the Council Meeting held on March 1, 2021.
- 8.2 Public Meeting (2021-0001) dated March 1, 2021.
- 8.3 Public Meeting (2021-0002) dated March 1, 2021.
- 8.4 Minutes of the Special Council Meeting held on March 8, 2021.
- 8.5 Confidential Minutes of the Council Meeting held on March 1, 2021.

CARRIED

9. GENERAL COMMITTEE

Resolution No. 2021-0060
Moved by: Councillor J. Fogal
Seconded by: Councillor B. Inglis

THAT Council do now convene into General Committee.

CARRIED

Mayor R. Bonnette assumed the role of Presiding Officer.

9.1 Delegations/Presentations regarding items in General Committee

9.1.a Herbert Arnold of Arnold, Foster LLP

Mr. Arnold advised staff prior to the Council Meeting that he wished to rescind his request to delegate.

9.2 Municipal Officers Reports to be Considered by General Committee

9.2.a OFFICE OF THE CAO REPORT NO. ADMIN-2021-0016 dated March 5, 2021 regarding the results from the Town's Public Engagement platform on Urban Chickens.

Recommendation No. GC-2021-0031

THAT Report No. ADMIN-2021-0016, dated March 5, 2021 regarding the results from the Town's Public Engagement platform on Urban Chickens be received:

AND FURTHER THAT Council direct staff to prepare a public consultation process in order to determine appropriate requirements for a backyard chicken policy within the Town of Halton Hills.

CARRIED AS AMENDED

9.2.b OFFICE OF THE CAO REPORT NO. ADMIN-2021-0018 dated March 12, 2021 regarding Municipal Modernization Program Intake 2 Applications.

Recommendation No. GC-2021-0032

THAT Report No. ADMIN-2021-0018 dated March 12, 2021 regarding the Municipal Modernization Program Intake 2 Applications be received;

AND FURTHER THAT Council endorse the two project applications submitted by the Town of Halton Hills to the province on March 12, 2021 under the provincial Municipal Modernization Program Intake 2 as outlined in Report No. ADMIN-2021-0018, namely the Online/Mobile Transit Booking and Scheduling Project and the Property Tax System On-Line Services and Website Modernization Project.

9.2.c CORPORATE SERVICES REPORT NO. CORPSERV-2021-0005 dated March 22, 2021 regarding Remuneration and Expenses paid to Members of Council and Others during the Year 2020.

Recommendation No. GC-2021-0033

THAT Report CORPSERV-2021-0005 dated March 22, 2021 regarding Remuneration and Expenses paid to Members of Council and Others during the Year 2020 be received;

AND FURTHER THAT the attached Treasurer's statement on the remuneration and expenses paid to Members of Council, Local Boards and Committees in 2020 be received as information.

CARRIED

9.2.d CORPORATE SERVICES REPORT NO. CORPSERV-2021-0008 regarding the Transfer Payment Agreement for Safe Restart Agreement (SRA) – Phase 2 Municipal Transit Funding be received as information.

Recommendation No. GC-2021-0034

THAT Report No. CORPSERV-2021-0008, regarding the Transfer Payment Agreement for Safe Restart Agreement (SRA) – Phase 2 Municipal Transit Funding be received as information;

AND FURTHER THAT the Mayor and Town Clerk and Director of Legislative Services be authorized to sign the 'Transfer Payment Agreement for the Safe Restart Agreement (SRA) – Phase 2 Municipal Transit Funding';

AND FURTHER THAT staff be authorized to bring forward a By-law to execute the Transfer Payment Agreement between the Ministry of Transportation (MTO) and the Town of Halton Hills.

9.2.e PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT REPORT NO. PD-2021-0013 dated February 24, 2021 regarding the Stewarttown Secondary Plan - Award of Contract.

Recommendation No. GC-2021-0035

That Report No. PD-2021-0013 dated February 24, 2021 regarding the Stewarttown Secondary Plan - Award of Contract be received;

AND FURTHER THAT Council approve the award of the Request for Proposal for the Stewarttown Secondary Plan to MacNaughton Hermsen Britton Clarkson Planning (MHBC), 442 Brant Street, Suite 204, Burlington, ON, L7R2G4 in the amount of \$211,970.85 (excluding HST);

AND FURTHER THAT the Senior Manager of Purchasing and Risk Management be authorized to issue a Purchase Order in the amount of \$211,970.85 (excluding HST) to MacNaughton Hermsen Britton Clarkson Planning (MHBC), 442 Brant Street, Suite 204, Burlington, ON, L7R2G4, for consulting services for the Stewarttown Secondary Plan as per Request for Proposal #P-006-21;

AND FURTHER THAT the capital budget for Stewarttown the Secondary Plan (7300-22-1001) be increased by \$65,702; from \$150,000 to \$215,702; and that the additional funding requirement of \$65,702 be financed by transferring \$43,899 from the General Government Development Charges Reserve, and \$3,406 from the New Capital Reserve, and \$18,397 from the Strategic Planning Reserve, as set out in PD-2021-0013.

CARRIED

9.2.f RECREATION AND PARKS REPORT NO. RP-2021-0005 dated March 05, 2021 regarding the Scattering of Cremated Remains and River Offerings.

Recommendation No. GC-2021-0036

THAT Report No RP-2021-0005 dated March 05, 2021 regarding the Scattering of Cremated Remains and River Offerings be received;

AND FURTHER THAT Council approve the practices and policies for Option 1: Educational/Stewardship Approach with respect to the placement of cremated remains and river offerings in waterways from Town properties as outlined in Report RP-2021-0005;

AND FURTHER THAT staff report back to Council regarding the implementation of Option 1: Educational/Stewardship Approach and additional monitoring of park locations in 2021 per Report RP-2021-0005.

CARRIED

9.2.g RECREATION AND PARKS REPORT NO. RP-2021-0006 dated March 8, 2021, for the Award of Tender T-004-21 for Rental of Portable Toilets (on behalf of the Halton Co-operative Purchasing Group).

Recommendation No. GC-2021-0037

THAT Report Number RP-2021-0006, dated March 8, 2021, for the Award of Tender T-004-21 for Rental of Portable Toilets (on behalf of the Halton Co-operative Purchasing Group) be received;

AND FURTHER THAT Chantler's Environmental Services Limited, 9426 Wellington Road 22, Hillsburgh, ON NOB 1Z0, be awarded tender T-004-21 at an estimated annual limit of \$35,305, excluding HST, for the first – 2-year term, as well as the additional three (3) – 1-year optional renewal period;

AND FURTHER THAT the Senior Manager of Purchasing and Risk Management be authorized to issue a purchase order to Chantler's Environmental Services Limited., 9426 Wellington Road, 22 Hillsburgh, ON NOB 1Z0, for the first two-year term in the estimated annual amount of \$35,305 plus applicable taxes, and for each of the three (3) additional 1-year optional renewal period exercised.

CARRIED

9.2.h TRANSPORTATION AND PUBLIC WORKS REPORT NO. TPW-2021-0007 dated March 3, 2021, regarding the 2021 Traffic Engineering Work Plan.

Recommendation No. GC-2021-0038

THAT Report No. TPW-2021-0007, dated March 3, 2021, regarding the 2021 Traffic Engineering Work Plan, be received;

AND FURTHER that the 2021 Traffic Engineering Work Plan is contingent on traffic data collection that is not impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic;

AND FURTHER THAT new service requests be prioritized based on safety considerations, community impact and budget implications, and added to the Plan where feasible;

AND FURTHER THAT staff will report back to Council with a status update of the 2021 Traffic Engineering Work Plan in Q4 of 2021.

CARRIED

9.2.i PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT REPORT NO. PD-2021-0020 dated March 17, 2021, regarding the Provincial Consultation on Growing the Greenbelt.

Recommendation No. GC-2021-0039

THAT Report No. PD-2021-0020, dated March 17, 2021, regarding the Provincial Consultation on Growing the Greenbelt, be received;

AND FURTHER THAT Council endorse comments, attached as Appendix 1 to this report, to be submitted to the Province in advance of the commenting deadline of April 19, 2021;

AND FURTHER THAT the Province highlight the Credit River along the Georgetown Urban Boundary such that lands on the south and west side are subject to the Greenbelt Plan Urban River Valley policies;

AND FURTHER THAT a copy of this report be forwarded to the Ministry of Municipal Affairs and Housing, the Region of Halton, the Local Municipalities of Burlington, Milton and Oakville, Conservation Halton, Credit Valley Conservation, and the Grand River Conservation Authority.

CARRIED AS AMENDED

9.2.j PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT REPORT NO. PD-2021-0009 dated March 18, 2021, regarding the Retention of a private easement over open space lands to be dedicated to the Town through registration of the Eden Oak subdivision (The Chase) which would facilitate a sanitary connection to a remnant parcel (106 Park St. East)(Glen Williams).

Recommendation No. GC-2021-0040

THAT Report No. PD-2021-0009 (Revised), dated March 18, 2021, regarding the "Retention of a private easement over open space lands to be dedicated to the Town through registration of the Eden Oak subdivision (The Chase) which would facilitate a sanitary connection to a remnant parcel (106 Park St. East)(Glen Williams)", be received;

AND FURTHER THAT Council authorize the retention of a permanent easement over part of Block 34 in favour of Eden Oak in order to grant subsurface rights to connect the remnant parcel located at 106 Park Street East to the Halton Region municipal sanitary sewer system in a form satisfactory to the Town;

AND FURTHER THAT Council authorize Town staff, together with the Town Solicitor, to advise the Local Planning Appeal Tribunal (LPAT) that the Town is agreeable to the conveyance of part of Block 34 being subject to the private servicing easement, in a form satisfactory to the Town, with a corresponding modification to conveyance condition, being Condition 8 to the Conditions of Draft Plan Approval, together with taking all steps at the LPAT as may be necessary to obtain such modification.

CARRIED

9.2.k CORPORATE SERVICES MEMORANDUM NO. CORPSERV-2021-0001 dated March 1, 2021 regarding 2021 COVID-19 Tax Deferral.

Recommendation No. GC-2021-0041

THAT Memorandum No. CORPSERV-2021-0001 dated March 1, 2021 regarding 2021 COVID-19 Tax Deferral be received for information.

9.2.I CORPORATE SERVICES MEMORANDUM NO. CORPSERV-2021-0002 dated March 3, 2021 regarding Annual Development Charges Indexing.

Recommendation No. GC-2021-0042

THAT Memorandum No. CORPSERV-2021-0002 dated March 3, 2021 regarding Annual Development Charges Indexing be received for information.

CARRIED

9.2.m PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT MEMORANDUM NO. PD-2021-0001 dated March 16, 2021 regarding Premier Gateway Phase 1B Secondary Plan Approval.

Recommendation No. GC-2021-0043

THAT Memorandum No. PD-2021-0001 dated March 16, 2021 regarding Premier Gateway Phase 1B Secondary Plan Approval be received for information.

CARRIED

9.2.n RECREATION AND PARKS MEMORANDUM NO. RP-2021-0002 dated March 10, 2021 regarding Pregnancy and Infant Loss (PAIL) Community Initiatives.

Recommendation No. GC-2021-0044

THAT Memorandum No. RP-2021-0002 dated March 10, 2021 regarding Pregnancy and Infant Loss (PAIL) Community Initiatives be received for information.

9.2.0 TRANSPORTATION AND PUBLIC WORKS MEMORANDUM NO. TPW-2021-0001 dated March 3, 2021 regarding Annual Province Wide School Crossing Guard Day - March 24, 2021.

Recommendation No. GC-2021-0045

THAT Memorandum No. TPW-2021-0001 dated March 3, 2021 regarding Annual Province Wide School Crossing Guard Day - March 24, 2021 be received for information.

CARRIED

9.3 Adjourn back into Council

Recommendation No. GC-2021-0046

THAT General Committee do now reconvene into Council.

CARRIED

10. REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FORWARDED FROM GENERAL COMMITTEE FOR APPROVAL

Resolution No. 2021-0061

Moved by: Councillor W. Farrow-Reed Seconded by: Councillor B. Lewis

THAT the recommendations regarding the Reports & Memorandums from the Monday, March 22, 2021 General Committee Meeting are hereby adopted:

GC-2021-0031 As Amended,

GC-2021-0032, GC-2021-0033

GC-2021-0034, GC-2021-0035

GC-2021-0036, GC-2021-0037

GC-2021-0038, GC-2021-0039 As Amended

GC-2021-0040, GC-2021-0041

GC-2021-0042, GC-2021-0043

GC-2021-0044, GC-2021-0045

11. RECEIPT OF MINUTES OF ADVISORY/SPECIAL COMMITTEES

Resolution No. 2021-0062

Moved by: Councillor M. Albano Seconded by: Councillor T. Brown

THAT the following minutes are hereby received for information:

- 11.1 Minutes of the Committee of Adjustment Meeting held on February 3, 2021.
- 11.2 Minutes of the Georgetown Business Improvement Area (BIA) Board of Management Meeting held on February 9, 2021.
- 11.3 Minutes of the Halton Hills Public Library Board Meeting held on February 10, 2021.
- 11.4 Minutes of the Heritage Halton Hills Committee Meeting held on February 17, 2021.
- 11.5 Minutes of the Tourism Advisory Committee Meeting held on February 18, 2021.

CARRIED

12. PETITIONS/COMMUNICATIONS/MOTIONS

12.1 Request that the Province of Ontario Reverse Decision to Close the Ontario Fire College Campus in Gravenhurst

Resolution No. 2021-0063

Moved by: Councillor A. Lawlor

Seconded by: Councillor C. Somerville

WHEREAS the Ontario Fire College Campus has been in operation in Gravenhurst since 1958;

AND WHEREAS the Provincial government announced in January 2021 that the Ontario Fire College Campus in Gravenhurst will be closed effective March 31, 2021;

AND WHEREAS the Ontario Fire College Campus is one of the primary sources of certified training for Ontario Firefighters;

AND WHEREAS the Ontario Fire College Campus gives Ontario Firefighters another option besides Regional Training Centres to obtain National Fire Protection Association (NFPA) certifications;

AND WHEREAS this closure effects many Fire Services across the Province as the Ontario Fire College Campus is the most cost-effective method for municipalities to certify Firefighters to NFPA Standards in Ontario.

THERFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT the Town of Halton Hills requests that the Province of Ontario reverse their decision to close the Ontario Fire College Campus in Gravenhurst, as the Ontario Fire College is one of the best and most cost-effective methods for municipalities to train their firefighters which assists us in protecting our residents;

AND FURTHER THAT if the Province of Ontario does not reverse their decision to close the Ontario Fire College Campus in Gravenhurst, Council for the Town of Halton Hills requests that the Province provides a fully funded framework that enables firefighters to receive the necessary certifications and training through the Regional Training Centre model;

AND FURTHER THAT a copy of this resolution be forwarded to the Honourable Doug Ford, Premier of Ontario, the Honourable Sylvia Jones, Ontario Solicitor General, the Honourable Steve Clark, Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing, the Honourable Ted Arnott, MPP; the Ontario Fire Marshall Jon Pegg, AMO, FCM, Town of Milton, Town of Oakville, City of Burlington, Halton Region.

CARRIED

12.2 Suicide Prevention Hotline (988)

Resolution No. 2021-0064
Moved by: Councillor T. Brown
Seconded by: Councillor J. Hurst

WHEREAS the Federal government has passed a motion to adopt 988, a National three-digit suicide and crisis hotline;

AND WHEREAS the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic has increased the demand for suicide prevention services by 200 per cent;

AND WHEREAS existing suicide prevention hotlines require the user to remember a 10-digit number and go through directories or be placed on hold;

AND WHEREAS in 2022 the United States will have in place a national 988 crisis hotline;

AND WHEREAS Council for the Town of Halton Hills recognizes that it is a significant and important initiative to ensure critical barriers are removed to those in a crisis and seeking help. THERFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT Council for the Town of Halton Hills endorses this 988 crisis line initiative:

AND FURTHER THAT a copy of this resolution be sent to Michael Chong, MP for Wellington-Halton Hills, Ted Arnott, MPP Wellington-Halton Hills, the Minister of Health, the CRTC, Town of Milton, Town of Oakville, City of Burlington, Halton Region, FCM and AMO.

CARRIED

13. ADVANCE NOTICE OF MOTION

NIL

14. MOTION TO RECEIVE AND FILE GENERAL INFORMATION PACKAGE

Councillor C. Somerville highlighted Pages 41-42 of the General Information Package correspondence from the Municipality of Tweed regarding Advocacy for Reform of Joint and Several Liability and requested that staff look into this matter.

C. Mills stated that staff would bring back a report or motion on this matter.

Resolution No. 2021-0065
Moved by: Councillor B. Inglis

Seconded by: Councillor W. Farrow-Reed

THAT the General Information Package dated March 22, 2021 be received.

CARRIED

15. MOTION TO APPROVE CLOSED SESSION ITEMS

NIL

16. RECESS

Mayor R. Bonnette called for a recess at 3:37 p.m.

17. STATUTORY PUBLIC MEETING(s) - Start time 6:00 p.m.

17.1 PUBLIC MEETING - 16 and 18 Mill Street (Georgetown)
Proposed Official Plan and Zoning By-law Amendment to permit the development of a 6-storey, 52-unit residential apartment building at 16 and 18 Mill Street (Georgetown).

Public Meeting Minutes (2021-0003) dated March 22, 2021 attached as Appendix A to these minutes.

17.1.a PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT REPORT NO. PD-2021-0014 dated March 8, 2021, regarding Public Meeting for proposed Official Plan and Zoning By-law Amendments to permit the development of a 6-storey, 52-unit residential apartment building at 16 and 18 Mill Street (Georgetown).

Resolution No. 2021-0066

Moved by: Councillor M. Johnson Seconded by: Councillor J. Fogal

THAT Report No. PD-2021-0014, dated March 8, 2021, regarding Public Meeting for proposed Official Plan and Zoning By-law Amendments to permit the development of a 6-storey, 52-unit residential apartment building at 16 and 18 Mill Street (Georgetown)", be received;

AND FURTHER THAT all agency and public comments be referred to staff for a further report regarding the disposition of this matter.

18. CONSIDERATION OF BYLAWS

Resolution No. 2021-0067

Moved by: Councillor C. Somerville Seconded by: Councillor A. Lawlor

THAT the following Bills are hereby passed by Council;

AND FURTHER THAT the Mayor and Clerk are hereby authorized to execute the said by-laws and affix the seal of the Corporation thereto:

BY-LAW NO. 2021-0010

A By-law to Amend By-law No. 93-174 being a By-law that establishes a Board of Management for the Georgetown Business Improvement Area – Board of Management Membership.

BY-LAW NO. 2021-0011

A By-law to Amend By-law No. 93-175 being a By-law that establishes a Board of Management for the Acton Central Business Improvement Area – Board of Management Membership.

BY-LAW NO. 2021-0012

A By-law to authorize the Town to enter into a Transfer Payment Agreement with the Ministry of Transportation (MTO), regarding the Safe Restart Agreement (SRA) – Phase 2 Municipal Transit Funding for the transfer of Safe Restart Agreement Revenues.

BY-LAW NO. 2021-0013

A By-law to adopt the proceedings of the Council Meeting held on the 22nd day of March, 2021 and to authorize its execution.

19. ADJOURNMENT

Resolution No. 2021-0068

Moved by: Councillor B. Lewis
Seconded by: Councillor J. Hurst

THAT this Council meeting do now adjourn at 7:54 p.m.

Rick Bonnette, MAY
Rick Bonnette, MAYO

Appendix A



PUBLIC MEETING-2021-0003

March 22, 2021

16 & 18 Mill Street (Georgetown)

Minutes of the Public Meeting held on Monday, March 22, 2021, 6:00 p.m., in the Council Chambers, Town of Halton Hills and Via Zoom.

Mayor R. Bonnette chaired the meeting.

Mayor R. Bonnette advised the following:

The purpose of this Public Meeting is to inform and provide the public with the opportunity to ask questions or to express views with respect to the development proposal. The Councillors are here to observe and listen to your comments; however, they will not make any decisions this evening.

As the Chair, I am informing you that when Council makes a decision, should you disagree with that decision, the Planning Act provides you with an opportunity to appeal the decision to the Local Planning Appeal Tribunal for a hearing, subject to Tribunal validation of your appeal. Please note that if a person or public body does not make oral submissions at a public meeting or written submissions to the Town of Halton Hills before the decision is made, the person or public body is not entitled to appeal the decision of the Town of Halton Hills to the Local Planning Appeal Tribunal. In addition, if a person or public body does not make oral submission at a public meeting, or make written comments to the Town of Halton Hills before the decision is made the person or public body may not be added as a party to the hearing of an appeal before the Local Planning Appeal Tribunal, unless, in the opinion of the Tribunal, there are reasonable grounds to do so. You may wish to talk to Planning staff regarding further information on the appeal process.

The Planning Act requires that at least one Public Meeting be held for each development proposal and that every person in attendance shall be given an opportunity to make representations in respect of the proposal.

The format of this Public Meeting is as follows:

- The Town will generally explain the purpose and details of the applications;
- Next, the applicant will present any further relevant information, following which the public can obtain clarification, ask questions and express their views on the proposal.

The applicant and staff will attempt to answer questions or respond to concerns this evening. If this is not possible, the applicant and/or staff will follow up and obtain this information. Responses will be provided when this matter is brought forward and evaluated by Council at a later date.

SPECIFIC PROPOSAL

This Public Meeting involves applications by AGK Multi-Res GP Ltd., to amend the Town of Halton Hills Official Plan and Zoning By-law 2010-0050, to permit the development of a 6-storey, 52-unit residential apartment building at 16 and 18 Mill Street (Georgetown).

TOWN'S OPPORTUNITY

The Chair called upon the Town's representative, John McMulkin, Planner to come forward to explain the proposal.

The purpose of the public meeting is to provide a summary of the Official Plan and Zoning By-law Amendment applications submitted by AGK Multi-Res GP Ltd. for the lands located at 16 and 18 Mill Street in Georgetown. This Public Meeting is being held in accordance with the Mayor's Task Force on Public Engagement and the Public Engagement Charter.

The subject lands are located on the north side of Mill Street, east of Dayfoot Drive and in the urban area of Georgetown. The lands have an approximate area of 0.23 hectares (0.56 acres) and contain approximately 40 metres (132 feet) of frontage on Mill Street. The lands are occupied by a two-storey, 9-unit townhouse building (16 Mill Street) and a two-storey triplex (18 Mill Street), which are intended to be demolished in order to accommodate the proposed apartment building.

With regards to the neighbourhood context, surrounding land uses to the subject lands include:

to the North a large parcel containing a single detached home (which is designated for future Medium/High Density Residential development in the Georgetown GO Station Area Secondary Plan) and CN railway tracks, to the East Town open space/natural heritage lands containing Silver Creek and single detached residential dwellings further east, to the South Kiyo's Car Service building and single detached residential dwellings

and to the West Single detached residential dwellings and the 42 Mill Street redevelopment site (6-storey condominium apartment building currently under construction).

The applications seek to obtain the necessary land use approvals to allow for the development of a 6-storey, 52-unit residential apartment building including 2 levels of underground parking and increased greenspace. The proposed number of units is 52 residential units consisting of 26 one bedroom units and 26 two bedroom units. The size of the one bedroom units will be 612 to 700 square feet and the size of the two bedroom units will be 647 to 865 square feet.

The proposed height of the building is 6 storeys (22.5 metres to stairwell roofs), there will be indoor amenity space of 770 square feet within the first story. The entrance to the apartment building will be from Mill Street and there will be 70 parking spaces (1.34 spaces per unit) consisting of 18 surface spaces, made up of 13 visitor spaces and 5 resident spaces (including 3 barrier-free spaces) and 52 underground resident spaces (including 2 barrier-free spaces). There will be 2 spaces for bicycle parking and 1 space for loadingShould the Official Plan and Zoning By-law Amendment applications be approved, the apartment building would require the submission of a Site Plan Application for approval. The Site Plan also illustrates 5 metres of road widening along Mill Street, which would be required to be dedicated to the Town as part of any future Site Plan Approval for the property.

The site is designated Medium Density Residential Area and Greenlands in the Official Plan's Georgetown GO Station Area Secondary Plan and is located within the Plan's Mill Street Corridor Precinct. The Medium Density Residential Area designation allows low-rise apartment dwellings to a maximum height of 4 storeys and density range of 21 to 50 units per net residential hectare. The Greenlands designation permits conservation uses, passive recreational uses, and other similar uses. Refinements to the boundaries of this designation to facilitate development are only permitted through the approval of an Environmental Impact Assessment by the Region of Halton, as required by the Regional Official Plan. The Official Plan Amendment seeks to redesignate the site from Medium Density Residential Area and Greenlands to a site-specific High Density Residential/Community Facility Area designation in order to permit a 52-unit apartment dwelling at a height of 6 storeys.

The change from a Medium Density to High Density Residential/Community Facility Area designation would also require the density measure to transition from a maximum unit per net residential hectare calculation to Floor Space Index (FSI). The site-specific designation proposes an increase in maximum permitted FSI for the High Density Residential/Community Facility Area from 2.0 times the area of the lot to 2.11.

The Town's Official Plan states that the conversion of rental housing to condominium or other forms of tenure, or the demolition of rental housing, shall only be considered by Council if a minimum threshold rental housing vacancy rate of 3% is maintained in the Town. This policy is applicable as the 9-unit townhouse and triplex buildings currently located on-site are all rental units and the Town of Halton Hills currently has a rental housing vacancy rate of 1.9%. Any demolition of rental housing must be replaced through redevelopment in accordance with this policy.

With respect to the Greenlands designation, Halton Region staff conducted a review of the environmental features on and adjacent to the site (i.e. hedgerow) and determined that it does not meet the definition of a significant woodland contained within the Regional Official Plan. As such, Halton Region informed the Applicant prior to submission of the applications that an Environmental Impact Assessment would not be required to support redesignating this small portion to allow development to occur.

Credit Valley Conservation staff conducted a similar review and determined that any hazard lands associated with Silver Creek are located entirely off-site, with only small parts of the buffer extending to the property itself, which wouldn't prevent the redesignation of the Greenlands designation.

The site is zoned Low Density Residential One (LDR1-2) and Environmental Protection One (EP1) under Zoning By-law 2010-0050. The LDR1 zone only permits single detached dwellings. The EP1 zone does not permit any development. The proposed Zoning By-law Amendment seeks to rezone the site from Low Density Residential One (LDR1-2) and Environmental Protection One (EP1) to a site-specific High Density Residential (HDR) zone in order to accommodate the proposed development.

The requested site-specific zoning provisions include: limiting the permitted uses to apartment dwellings, limiting the maximum building height to 22.5 m, changing the density measure from units/net residential hectare to Floor Space Index (FSI) consistent with the proposed Official Plan Amendment, reducing the minimum front yard setback from 4.5 m to 3.0 m, interior (east) side yard setback from 7.5 m to 3.5 m, and rear yard setback from 7.5 m to 6.0 m, removing the 45-degree angular plane requirement for the rear yard setback and interior (east) side yard setback; and reducing the minimum parking requirement from 1.75 to a consolidated minimum of 1.34 spaces per unit.

The submission materials were circulated to internal departments and external agencies for review and comment. No objections were raised; however, some issues have been identified which include the following:

Planning

- To determine conformity with the Town's Official Plan regarding the rental housing vacancy rate, Planning staff requires confirmation from the Applicant of the intended tenure of the proposed apartment units (whether they will be all rental or a mix of rental and condominium units).
- Further information is also requested by Planning and Halton Region staff in the
 next submission regarding how the existing tenants within the townhouse and
 triplex buildings will be relocated once the buildings are demolished, and whether
 it is intended that they will be accommodated in the new building once it has been
 constructed.
- The submitted Shadow Study needs to be updated to show shadowing for additional hours and the solstices to fully understand impacts.
- In addition, Planning staff advised the Applicant that the submitted Draft Official Plan and Zoning By-law Amendment documents need to be revised as they

- suggest amending certain policies and provisions that do not apply to the proposal, or are inaccurate.
- For example, the minimum required 5 metre setback to the Greenlands designation only applies in the Hamlet of Glen Williams Secondary Plan (not the Georgetown GO Station Area Secondary Plan), loading spaces are not required to be provided for residential buildings (so a proposed reduction from 3 to 1 is not required), the requested site-specific parking ratio would be 1.34 spaces per unit (not 1.32 spaces per unit), and the maximum height permitted within the High Density Residential zone is 25 metres (not 20 metres), so a site-specific exception to this zone is not required to increase the proposed height to 22.5 metres.

Recreation & Parks

 Additional outdoor amenity space may be required through the Site Plan application process, which is to be confirmed by the Applicant.

Transportation

• The stated future development traffic volumes in the Traffic Impact Study appear to be under-projected and need to be updated.

Staff has identified concerns with the parking assessment provided within the Traffic Impact Study and noted that a scope of work for an updated parking assessment is required for review prior to providing any comment regarding the appropriateness of the proposed parking reduction for the site.

Credit Valley Conservation

 The submitted environmental information does not appear to satisfactorily address Species at Risk that may exist in or adjacent to Silver Creek (Redside Dace and bats) and clearance from the Ministry of the Environment, Conservation and Parks from a Species at Risk perspective is requested as part of the second submission.

Halton Region

- Confirmation is required that the 2 levels of underground parking can be
 accommodated at a depth that remains above the water table. If dewatering is
 expected to be required, this information needs to be provided to Halton Region for
 review and to ensure conformity with the policies of the CTC Source (Water)
 Protection Plan.
- In addition, as part of the second submission the submitted Phase I Environmental Site Assessment needs to be updated to Ontario Regulation 153/04 standards and to address the closed landfill on the adjacent Town property, and the Functional Servicing Report needs to be updated to address watermain/wastewater analysis.

Nine letters of objection have been received from residents in the neighbourhood, including one letter from the Silver Creek Neighbourhood Association. The identified concerns relate to:

- Increased traffic and proposed reduced parking requirements;
- Building height and lot coverage;
- Setting a precedent for future development that does not conform to the policies of the Secondary Plan (e.g. High Density vs. Medium Density) and does not maintain the low density character of the neighbourhood;
- Reduced yard and natural heritage area setbacks;
- Impacts to the Silver Creek subwatershed and its species at risk;
- Source water protection impacts (groundwater recharge);
- Environmental Site Assessment not considering impacts from the closed landfill on the adjacent Town property; and,
- Potential loss of affordable housing.

Following the Public Meeting, Planning staff will await a second submission from the Applicant for review that addresses the comments and issues identified by Town department and external agency staff. Staff will also await and work through comments provided from the public, which is encouraged to visit the project webpage on the Town's website for status updates and to obtain additional background information regarding the proposal, such as submitted drawings, reports and other documentation: https://www.haltonhills.ca/en/business/16-and-18-mill-street-georgetown-redevelopment-proposal.aspx

The deadline to provide public comments for staff consideration in the final Recommendation Report is <u>April 23rd, 2021</u>. Lastly, staff will then summarize and address all comments in the final Recommendation Report to Council regarding the disposition of this matter.

APPLICANT'S OPPORTUNITY

The Chair called upon the applicant Terrance Glover and Jacob Dickie of Urban Mind to provide further information and details on the proposal.

J. Dickie noted that the property is on the north side of Mill Street, abutting the Silver Creek natural heritage lands. The lands are occupied by a 2-storey, 9-unit townhouse building (16 Mill Street), a two-storey triplex (18 Mill Street), and an accessory structure, which are all intended to be demolished for the proposed residential development.

The surrounding area, the property is located within is a comfortable walking distance from the Downtown Area and the Georgetown GO Station. According to the provincial policy framework the property is located in a major transit station area, which is

intended to be supported by higher density housing options, to optimize transit users that will support the viability of the regional transit network.

The proposed development is also compatible in scale with other redevelopment projects occurring along the Mill Street corridor, such as an active application for a 14-unit townhouse building and a 116-unit condominium building.

J. Dickie noted that they have received comments from the Town, the Region and the Conservation Authority with respect to the Site Plan that they originally submitted for the property and they are currently working on their submission to address those comments.

The proposed development will have a height of 6 storeys, it will provide for 52 residential apartment units, and the building will be situated on the east side of the property, away from the abutting residential uses. It will feature enhanced landscaping along Mill Street to buffer the surface parking area and will have two levels of underground parking incorporated into the building design.

The proposed developments positive attributes; new rental housing options, high quality architecture, improved streetscape presence, enhanced landscaping along Mill Street, designed with CPTED principles to promote community safety and is a transit oriented development.

Building design meets angular plane provisions to existing residential development and a shadow impact study was conducted that confirms that no shadow is cast on abutting residential properties at any time of the year

- J. Dickie provided a brief overview of the applications planning approvals as previously stated by J. McMulkin in his presentation.
- T. Glover noted that the development is intended to be fully rental accommodation, with the intention being to provide people living on the site the opportunity to relocate within the newbuilding once it is built.

He noted that the current rental housing vacancy rate in Halton Hills is 1.9% and ideally the vacancy rate should be 3%, which shows that Halton Hills is in dire need of rental housing. This development will provide 52 units with diversified sizing to accommodate both singles and small families.

They are proposing a high-density development with only 6 storeys (as opposed to the 8 storeys maximum permitted for high density) as it is more appropriate for the neighbourhood and consistent with the other development on Mill Street. It makes sense to have density near the GO Station as per the requirements of the Provincial Growth Plan.

Some comments that have been received so far are with respect to traffic and they will be looking at the traffic study again. The reduced parking is due to the nature of the development. As a as rental property located in close proximity to the downtown area and GO station, the anticipated renters being potentially seniors, residents will likely only need one car per unit.

He noted that there are no issues with the shadowing but they still have to review their background studies and look at them not in the context of what is currently there but what is proposed.

PUBLIC'S OPPORTUNITY

The Chair asked if there were any persons online that have questions, require further clarification or information or wish to present their views on the proposal to come forward.

The following persons provided comments and asked questions:

Megan Suddergaard, 17 Queen Street

Part of the Silver Creek Neighbourhood Association, a group of concerned citizens in the neighbourhood.

Asked if her letter and drone photos were circulated to staff and Councillors.

J. McMulkin confirmed that they were.

She noted that she felt that the drone photos were important to show how significant an impact that the 22.5 metre height of the proposed development will be on the neighbourhood. The photos show that a huge portion of the low-density neighbourhood's, front yards and back yards are visible.

The current Secondary Plan for the Mill Street area requires that designs minimize height and massing impacts on existing adjacent low-density areas. By doubling the permitted building height this application will have permanent negative impacts to the area in her view.

It appears that there is setback at McNabb and Dayfoot but there is no consideration for the rest of the neighbourhood and the Mill Street frontage goes 7 storeys straight up if the roof top access were to be included.

How does this application minimize the height and massing impact to the neighbourhood?

T. Glover responded that the development is on the other side of the street from the low density housing in the neighbourhood and on the same side of the street as an existing 6-storey development. Behind the proposed development are other lands that will likely be developed with another 6-storey building. It is in context with what is happening around it. The proposed building will be narrow side towards the low-density residential neighbourhood to the south. They have minimized the types of windows and features that would face that area for privacy, granted there are some balconies. They were asked to bring the building closer to the street for more presence.

- T. Glover stated that the residential units to the west may be developed in the future. The plan for the municipality is that the area to the north will be developed in the future for higher density.
- M. Suddergaard noted that in the current official plan there are several built forms already permitted such as triplex, street towns, towns and low-rise apartments; why were these forms not considered or why would they not work on this site? Why turn to amendments?
- T. Glover responded that they did look at these however they are a waste of land and may be an underdeveloped use of the lands. In their discussions with the Town and the Region the lack of rental units in Halton Hills was brought to their attention. Given the proximity of the site to the GO station, not optimizing the sue of lands would be a wasted opportunity.
- M. Suddergaard asked why a four-storey building wouldn't work on this property.
- T. Glover responded that a four-storey building is an as-of-right permission and there is a 6-storey building being built just down the road. It seems it would be an underutilization of the property and does not give justice to the GO Station proximity, as well as the fact that there is better opportunity to provide rental units at 6 storeys as opposed to 4 storeys. The Provincial Growth Plan says that we have to maximize the greatest benefit from the property.
- M. Suddergaard noted that as the lands are already designated medium density that the development should be assessed with that in mind.
- M. Suddergaard stated that in terms of precedent that she and her family are concerned about setting the right tone for future redevelopment; they support redevelopment and recognize that they are in an area of growth. She stated that the heights and forms currently permitted in the official plan and secondary plan protect the existing stable low-rise development in the neighbourhood. They are worried about developers taking advantage of the neighbourhood if the official plan cannot protect us.

Is it possible for staff and council to take similar measures as they did with the interim control by-law that was passed to protect against monster homes, for the people of this neighbourhood to save our neighbourhood and protect against overbuilding on these sites?

J. McMulkin responded that each application is evaluated individually on its own merits based on the appropriateness of its own site and the surrounding context. With respect to setting a precedent, each application is unique and evaluated individually on its own merits.

The application is evaluated based on the policy framework that is in place when the application is filed. An interim control by-law can be passed by Council to prevent development at any point, however, that would be up to Council to initiate.

J. Markowiak, Director of Development Review responded that the interim control by-law that was adopted for the mature neighbourhood area applied to lands in this area. For interim control by-laws that have been adopted for a specific geographic area, you cannot adopt another one for another three year period of time. Staff would have to see when that interim control by-law expired to determine when another interim control by-law can be used for this area; he did not believe that this mechanism is available in the immediate time frame. As this is an active application filed before an interim by-law has been passed, it would not prevent staff from evaluating this proposal.

He also noted that towards the end of this year the Town has identified in its Capital Budget to undertake an update to the GO Station Secondary Plan. This will give residents the opportunity to provide further feedback in terms of the direction for the planning of this community.

M. Suddergaard stated that they know that there is a proposed TSA transit plan for this area and it appears that these requests to move from medium to high density are a part of that. She noted that this regional transit plan needs to be considered differently in Georgetown and Acton as these transit hubs exist in low density residential stable mature neighbourhoods, as opposed to in Milton, Oakville and Burlington where it is commercial or employment lands. We need to consider that when we are considering the TSA.

She noted that this is an opportunity to intensify appropriately keeping with the nature of the neighbourhood and in keeping with the official and secondary plans. She urged Town staff and Town Council to reject the development application and reject the official plan amendments and that the developer resubmit an application that fits within the official and secondary plans by providing a built form consistent with the surrounding neighbourhood.

Susan Robertson, 17 McNabb Street

- S. Robertson asked of J. McMulkin why there is a 5 metre increase to the width of Mill Street being provided.
- J. McMulkin responded that Mill Street is identified as a local road in the Official Plan which requires a 20 metre wide road allowance. Currently the road allowance width along Mill Street is 10 metres; it is based on an old subdivision from the 1800s and they did not have cars back then. To get the 20 metre full width in accordance with the Town's Official Plan we request as part of any development application that they dedicate 5 metres to the Town and hope that eventually there will be some development on the south side so that we can get the other 5 metres on the south side to eventually get to the full 20 metre road allowance.
- S. Robertson provided a context comparison to 42 Mill Street, the Amico development as there seems to be a justification based on adjacency to this development. This is not a good planning justification. 42 Mill Street is adjacent to a Regional Road and at a major intersection, so it is inappropriate to compare the two developments in that 16 and 18 Mill Street are further into the low-density residential interior. The site is a lot

more constrained, is located further into the neighbourhood and is incompatible with the Silver Creek Valley.

She is concerned about losing 14 feet of the greenspace buffer as well as the hedgerow. She stated that her concerns are with respect to the Silver Creek Subwatershed, which is already probably the most constrained portion of the Silver Creek. She noted there already exists issues for the flora and fauna and species at risk in this area and that this development will further impact this area. S. Robertson explained the potential environmental impacts providing examples from her professional experience. S. Robertson stated that it is contextually inappropriate and overmassing for the site.

How is this proposal modest in nature? How are you prepared to address impacts to species at risk?

T. Glover responded that in terms of species at risk, habitats and Silver Creek they have met with the Conservation Authority and the Region of Halton and there are no concerns. They are building hard surface on hard surface. In terms of digging down into the landfill they still have to do studies to prove that they can do this; if the studies come back and are not supportive then they obviously have a concern in terms of their development.

In terms of modesty they know that 8 storeys is not appropriate but in terms of what will likely be built behind this development and what is going to happen beside this development and in proximity of this development they feel it is modest for what they are proposing.

- S. Robertson stated that she has concerns with respect to all of the cars that this proposed development will bring into the interior of the low density established neighbourhood, as well as it being so close to the fork in the road and within the neighbourhood's very unusual road pattern. How can we be sure that this will be a safe pedestrian-oriented neighbourhood as outlined in the secondary plan policies with the scale and density of the development proposed.
- T. Glover responded that they will be revising their traffic study as per the Town's comments and will address that issue.
- S. Robertson stated that this proposed development is overmassing of the site and is not contextually appropriate for the Silver Creek or the neighbourhood.

Paul and Teresa Kovacs, 15 Queen Street

P. Kovacs stated that this part of the Silver Creek neighbourhood will transition from low density to medium density as per the Town's official plan and they look forward to proposals from developers to realize this vision while retaining the character of their neighbourhood. This proposal fails to do that. This proposal is 4 times larger than what is permitted in the official plan and it should be rejected. He noted that they feel that if this proposal is approved that both sides of Mill Street will be developed as high density.

- P. Kovacs noted that as per J. McMulkin's report there is no direction within the GO Station Secondary Plan with respect to how to address proposals that request moving from medium density to high density. Town Council's approved policy direction does not contemplate these applications so this proposal at 16 and 18 Mill Street should be rejected.
- T. Kovacs asked for clarification with respect to designations and the developers request to be designated High Density/Community Facility rather than High Density Residential.
- J. McMulkin responded that the request for that designation was proposed to be consistent with the designation of the Amico development at 42 Mill Street. The Community Facility part of the designation would allow for other uses on the property, such as retirement homes, nursing homes and small-scale commercial uses, however those uses are not being proposed. High Density Residential could also be an appropriate designation for this site as well.
- T. Kovacs asked about the impact of transitioning the calculation of density from units per hectare to floor space index?
- J. McMulkin responded that the development represents approximately 250 units per hectare.
- T. Kovacs requested clarification on FSI.
- J. McMulkin responded that Floor Space Index (FSI) represents if you add up all the floor areas (add all of the areas on all of the floors together) and then you do a calculation as to how it represents the actual lot area. For example; an FSI of 2 would be 2 times the lot area.
- T. Kovacs asked when an application is considered and the approved FSI is 2.0, having asked for an increase in density that gave an increase to the FSI to go above the 5% threshold, is this an indication of overcrowding and that the site is bearing more than it should?
- T. Glover responded that they had originally approached the Town with an 8-storey building and the Town had concerns with that and that it was overbuilding. He stated that Town staff had indicated that they wanted an FSI of 2.1. They designed the building to meet the expectations that were put forward to us. It is a bit over, but it is to the benefit of the municipality in terms of rental units.
- J. Markowiak clarified that Town staff had suggested to the applicant that an FSI way of measuring density would be more appropriate than measuring it by the number of units as it measures the massing of the structure rather than how that massing is divided. The statement that staff suggested an FSI of 2.1 is incorrect; staff simply suggested that an FSI measurement was a better way of evaluating what they were proposing to build.
- T. Kovacs requested clarification on what index indicates overcrowding.

- J. Markowiak responded the FSI index is helpful in assessing the built form impacts of what they are proposing. It is a way of measuring the box on the site, its shadowing impacts and how it would relate to the surrounding character of the existing neighbourhood. However we still have the opportunity to evaluate the density impacts by understanding what the net residential hectare measure would end up being.
- T. Kovacs stated that 7-storeys right next to Mill Street is not attractive and that setbacks at Mill Street may frame the streetscape a little bit better. She stated that the proposed development will be looking into the liveable part of her house as evident from the drone pictures that were submitted. Why do you think this is appropriate?
- T. Glover responded that the neighbourhood is transitioning, this property is transitioning from an existing medium density to high density and there is a large tree buffer between this site and the backyards of the existing residential properties.

He noted that Official Plans are reviewed every 5 years soon to be every 10 years but they are not static and must be changed as provincial policy changes etc.

T. Kovacs stated that the tree buffer is wonderful for 4 storeys but does not accommodate 6 storeys.

The development of Vision Georgetown will have traffic impacts to this area. Were these impacts considered in the traffic impact for this development?

- J. McMulkin responded that the traffic impact study submitted needs to address the future development volume on this site as well as the Amico site next door. Traffic volumes are usually based on a 5 or 10 year horizon so it will depend on when those buildings will be built as to whether or not those buildings could be considered as part of this.
- J. Jelsma stated that based on his understanding the Vision Georgetown lands are far enough away from this area that they would not be contemplated but he will clarify with traffic staff.

Chris and Cheryl Dickson, 60 King Street

Cheryl Dickson stated that she and her family are deeply concerned with the various developments that are happening in their mature neighbourhood.

Chris Dickson stated that he has concerns that there are several developments in Ward 3 that require site-specific zoning. This appears to be a piece meal approach that undermines the goals of the mature neighbourhood study, one development application at a time.

Chris Dickson noted that as the Town plan has already rezoned large portions of Ward 3 including the north precinct by the GO Station as high density residential, what is the long-term vision and goal for this area?

How does this FSI compare to places such as North York?

T. Glover responded that the provincial view is that we should not go into the agricultural area or the natural heritage area and we need to evaluate and make sure that we are not underutilizing our existing infrastructure. As a result we are seeing across the Greater Toronto Area that development is occurring to maximize density through intensification and redevelopment.

Cheryl Dickson noted that with a condo or residential apartment for families they deserve greenspace and amenities. Are there any plans to provide this within the proposed development?

T. Glover responded that they are proposing to have within the apartment building a common room with a kitchen in it for the residents of the building but no outdoor amenity area is proposed on site given the proximity of the building to Cedarvale Park, Dominion Gardens Park and other greenspace opportunities in the area.

Cheryl Dickson urged the Councillors and staff to have these developers build these buildings with green space and amenity space. To retain the character of the Town but also to be responsible to the residents of these new developments.

Tanya Achilles, 14 Queen Street

- T. Achilles referred to the Official Plan and the reference to 'modest changes' beyond 42 Mill Street. She stated that we need to think about how we transition to the existing residential neighbourhood.
- T. Achilles noted that there is an opportunity here for pedestrian walkability to the downtown core and that there are currently only two options in the area of Guelph Street or Mill Street for residents of Queen Street to get to the downtown core, by Guelph Street (that is very busy) or by Mill Street (which currently is much nicer). There is an opportunity to develop Mill Street with pedestrian traffic in mind to provide a safe route for the neighbourhood to access the downtown core.
- T. Achilles noted concerns with traffic and parking in the area, noting that the proposed development does not appear to have sufficient parking and therefore there may be issues with people parking along Mill Street, thereby creating safety issues and congestion.
- T. Glover responded that they are proposing 70 parking spaces. They may refine this at their final submission to address the concerns of staff, based on an updated parking study.
- T. Achilles stated that this building is too large and too high for the surrounding neighbourhood.

Morgan Balletto, 16 Mill Street

- M. Balletto asked where they plan to relocate the 30 people that live at 16 and 18 Mill Street. If the current residents are relocated when they come back, what kind of rental situation will they be looking at?
- T. Glover responded that he did not have the answer, but he would get the owner to contact her directly.
- J. McMulkin responded with some information from the Residential Tenancies Act and recommended that the current tenants refer to the Act and find out their rights.

Amil Delic, 9 McNabb Street

- A. Delic asked what the cost of the two-bedroom rental units will be.
- T. Glover stated that he did not know exactly but that it will likely be market rate at the time of tenancy.
- A. Delic stated that there are a lot of questions with respect to execution. He stated that he is opposed to the 6 storeys for the proposed development.
- J. McMulkin stated that his understanding based on his conversation with the owner is that current rate for rental units of this nature is \$1800 per month and they expect that the price will be \$1800-\$2000 per month when the apartments are built, however he will have to follow up with the owner to confirm.

FINAL COMMENT FROM STAFF

The Chair asked if there was any further information which Town Staff wished to provide prior to the conclusion of the meeting.

Staff had nothing further to add.

CONCLUSION OF MEETING

The Chair declared the Public Meeting closed. Council will take no action on this proposal tonight. Staff will be reporting at a later date with a recommendation for Council's consideration.

If you wish to receive further information regarding this proposal please contact the Planner, John McMulkin, following the meeting.

The meeting adjourned at 7:52 p.m.

Rick Bonnette	MAYOR
Valerie Petryniak	TOWN CLERK